NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

9 JULY 2004
NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Friday, July 9, 2004
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Dave Baland at 9:00 a.m., Friday, July 9, 2004.  Board members present were: Dave Baland, Katherine Ingold, Alicia McAninch, Brian Quintana, and James Miyagishima.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Retha Coburn, Director of Business and Finance, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs, Carolyn Vick, Student Services Manager, Justin Burks, Plant Operations Manager, and Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
Lee Rohovec, NMSVH Audio/Visual Technician was present to take pictures of the Board of Regents and Leadership Team for the 2004-2005 school yearbook.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Katherine Ingold –Stated that as always she is delighted to be on campus with her fellow Regents and the wonderful staff.  She stated that the graduation ceremonies in May were beautiful and touching.  She thanked everyone that made it possible.  She stated that she had an opportunity to go to the ECP since the last meeting and was able to look at the parking lot that the school will be leasing for staff and parent parking.  She stated that she recently saw one of the school’s former students and was proud of how well the student handled herself in public and particularly in the restaurant where she was eating.  The former student introduced her to a friend who was a student of another state’s school for the blind.  The young lady expressed her displeasure in the training that she was receiving at her school and expressed her desire to attend NMSVH if she could get an in-state sponsor.  She stated that hearing an out-of-state student speak highly of the services offered by NMSVH made her very proud of our school and its wonderful staff.
Brian Quintana –Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he cannot believe how quickly these Board of Regent’s meetings come and go.  It seems like just a couple of weeks ago he was on campus for a meeting and the Class of 2004 graduation.  He stated that the graduation ceremony and the reception for the graduates were excellent.  He stated that he just returned from the NFB Convention that was held in Atlanta, Georgia.  The convention was exciting.  He had an opportunity to view a lot of new technology that is available for the blind and visually impaired.  Some of the equipment is available now, and some is still under development.  He stated that he met a lady from NASA who is going to be conducting a camp in conjunction with NFB.  He stated that one of our former students will be attending that camp. 
Dave Baland –Welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He stated that he had a nice drive down from Albuquerque with Brian Quintana and Linda Lyle.  He stated that we live in a beautiful state.      
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that the Class of 2004 graduation was wonderful.  She stated that it was nice to see all of the staff and students participating in the graduation.  She stated that she recently attended a memorial service for one of our former nurses who passed away.  This former staff member was loved by all of the students and will be missed.  She suggested that the Board of Regents and Superintendent send a congratulations letter to the New Mexico Commission for the Blind in recognition of being named as one of the top Commissions for the Blind in the nation due to their achievements.  The other members of the Board concurred with the suggestion and agreed that it would be an appropriate gesture.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if it is the desire of the Board she will draft a letter and send it to all of the Regents for their review.  
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that he is happy to be attending this meeting.  He agreed with Brian Quintana, it does seem like just yesterday that we were attending the May Board of Regent’s meeting.  He complimented the Superintendent and staff on the Class of 2004 graduation and reception.  He stated that he enjoyed the ceremony and the opportunity to interact with the students, parents, and staff during the reception.    
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  Dr. Kenalea Johnson stated that Liz Ritchie, NMSVH Outreach Itinerate Teacher will be ready for her Major Focus presentation at 10:00 a.m.   Superintendent Jennings stated that a representative from Kriegel and Company, L.L.C. will be here at 11:00 a.m. to address the Board in Executive Session regarding the upcoming annual audit.  There were no revisions to or questions regarding the agenda.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)  

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of May 27, 2004.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of May 27, 2004 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to what is contained in her report she would like to inform the Board that the library move from the San Andres building to the second floor of the Watkins Education Center (WEC) was successful.  Our Maintenance Department did an incredible job in helping to facilitate the move. The offices of the Superintendent, Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, and Student Services Manager have been moved into the WEC.  Regent McAninch had asked during the May Board of Regent’s meeting for a walk-through of the WEC.  Unfortunately at this time a walk-through will not be possible as the contractors are laying tile in the hallways.  She stated that a full tour of the WEC will be scheduled for the August Board of Regent’s meeting.  The Board stated that they would prefer to wait until all of the work is done in the WEC before touring the building.  President Baland asked what the plans are for the administration building since everyone has moved out.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Human Resources, the receptionist, and Dr. Jackie Wood’s Personnel Preparation Program office will remain in the administration building.  The office of the staff Braille instructor will be moved from Jack Hall to the administration building so that the instructor has more space for instruction.  She stated that Camp Life went very well.  We had nine (9) campers attend.  Sherry Lyle, NMSVH Outreach Itinerant Teacher directed Camp Life at the ECP site.  As always Sherry Lyle did an outstanding job organizing and directing the camp.  She stated that she greatly appreciates the Board of Regents being part of our main campus graduation ceremonies.  She stated that she is enjoying her visits to the ECP.  Any time that she gets to spend with Linda Lyle at the ECP is always incredible and productive.  President Baland stated that he understands that the Superintendent is going to try to visit the ECP once a month.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is going to do everything possible to visit the ECP at least once a month.  Alicia McAninch asked how many campers are attending, or attended Camp Beary Fun and Camp Enrichment.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Camp Beary Fun had fourteen (14) students participate, and Camp Enrichment, which is going on now, has eleven (11) students participating with two (2) more campers expected.  She stated that we have eight (8) Mexican students from Durango, and six (6) Mexican students from Juarez attending Camp Enrichment.  All of the Mexican students attended our local Rotary Club lunch on July 8 where they were given the opportunity to introduce themselves and share what they liked about Camp Enrichment.  President Baland asked if there were any questions regarding the Superintendent’s Report.  There were no questions.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report – May & June 2004  

Veronica Gallegos stated that she does not have anything to add to the presented report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – April & May 2004.
Retha Coburn stated that the April Investment Report reflects a market value loss of $205,000.00.  However the May Investment Report reflects a market value increase of $42,000.00.  She stated that she feels that we are still seeing investment portfolio instability, but not to the extent that we have seen in the past.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Retha Coburn and herself recently had a telephone meeting with Ms. Arley Williams, an analyst with the NM Legislative Finance Committee (LFC).  Ms. Williams was asked to consider meeting with Retha Coburn and herself soon to discuss our reserve funds and how she feels that impacts our capital outlay requests.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is hoping that this meeting will occur around August so that we can get the LFC’s perspective.  President Baland asked if we are going to have someone from the State Investment Council (SIC) address the Board of Regents regarding our investment portfolio.  Retha Coburn stated that she can arrange a meeting between a representative of the SIC and the Board of Regents if that is the Board’s desire.  President Baland stated that he thinks it would be wise to have an SIC briefing at least once a year.  President Baland asked if there were any questions regarding the Monthly Investment Report.  There were no questions.
C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – April & May 2004.
Retha Coburn stated that the April 2004 report is a cumulative.  The May 2004 report is a detailed report which was delivered to the Board as a supplemental to the Board packet.  She stated that the May 2004 report had to be delivered as a supplemental because the State Investment Council (SIC) is not sending their reports out as quickly as they once did.  The report provided by the SIC is a key piece of information that is used when developing the Operating Budget/Expense Report.  Because of the late submission of the SIC report we could not complete the Operating Budget/Expense Report in time to allow mailing with the Board packet.  Retha Coburn stated that the April and May reports show that we still remain under budget.  In May we were about 92% through the fiscal year but only utilized approximately 84% of the overall budget.  This puts us well within the budget approved by the Board of Regents.  Retha Coburn stated that there were a few line item changes made to the budget which moved money around within departments.  None of the changes increased the overall levels approved by the Board.  In addition, no funds were moved between departments.  President Baland asked if there were any questions regarding the FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report for April and May 2004.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – May 2004 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Balance Sheet, April & May 2004. 
Retha Coburn stated that she does not have anything to add to the presented balance sheet, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President Baland asked if there were any questions regarding the Balance Sheet, April & May 2004.  There were no questions.
E. Deletion of Fixed Assets.

Retha Coburn presented a Deletion of Fixed Assets request that if approved will place NMSVH in compliance with the $1,000.00 threshold for capitalization for the State of New Mexico.  She presented a fifteen (15) page list of fixed assets, all of which have a purchase price under $1,000.00.  According to NM state statutes, items with a purchase price of under $1,000.00 do not need to be included on an inventory of fixed assets.  We have been carrying these items on our inventory and need to remove them.  None of the items listed on these fifteen (15) pages is going to be disposed off, simply removed from the fixed assets inventory list.  She stated that the items on these fifteen (15) pages will be transferred to another database where we keep track of lesser value items that we feel have an extended life.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the Deletion of Fixed Assets as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Has
VIII.
Executive Session.  9:20 a.m. to 10:00 a.m., July 9, 2004
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:20 a.m., Friday, July 9, 2004, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Audit Entrance Conference.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Veronica Gallegos (for Limited Personnel issues, Hiring of New Certified Staff and Legal Issues), and Retha Coburn (for Audit Entrance Conference).  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:00 a.m., Friday, July 9, 2004 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Confidential Student Information.  This portion of the Executive Session was attended by the Regents and Superintendent Jennings.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Linda Jordan as a 9-month NMSVH Outreach Itinerant Teacher at an annual salary of  $43,848.00.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to hire Jennifer McClarin as a 9-month NMSVH certified teacher at annual salary of $40,482.00. (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the following title and salary scale level changes:  Carolyn Vick to Student Services Coordinator at salary scale level J, Veronica Gallegos to Human Resources Coordinator at salary scale level J, Justin Burks to Director, Plant Operations at level K with an annual salary of $51,294.00.  (carried unanimously)


Executive Session.  11:00 a.m. to 11:10 a.m., July 9, 2004

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 11:00 a.m., Friday, July 9, 2004, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss the Audit Entrance Conference.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Retha Coburn, and Debbie Gray of Kriegel & Co., Ltd.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to 
come out of Executive Session at 11:10 a.m., Friday, July 9, 2004 where the only item discussed was the Audit Entrance Conference.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
IX. Major Focus – Outreach
Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach introduced Liz Ritchie, Outreach Itinerant Teacher who provided an overview of the services provided by the NMSVH Outreach Department, whose function is to provide services to public school students who are blind and visually impaired.  Liz Ritchie works out of her home in Las Vegas, NM and provides services to students in the northern part of New Mexico.  She shares an area with another Outreach Itinerant Teacher.  Liz Ritchie came to NMSVH from Washington State where she gained experience as a Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI).  In addition she has gotten her Orientation & Mobility (O&M) certification since coming to work for NMSVH.  Liz Ritchie has worked for NMSVH for three (3) years.  Our Outreach Itinerant Teachers are 9-month employees.  Liz Ritchie was on the main campus working with one of our summer camps and was therefore available to provide this briefing.  Liz Ritchie explained how direct services are provided around the state and gave an overview of a day in the life of an itinerant teacher.  Following her presentation the Board of Regents thanked Liz Ritchie for the presentation.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Dr. Johnson has done an incredible job recruiting highly qualified staff as itinerant teachers for our Outreach Department.  Dr. Johnson is directly responsible for moving our Outreach department from a direct consulting role to a direct service role.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Liz Ritchie has done a wonderful job of connecting with our residential program, not only by working our camps, but she has been instrumental in some IEPs that we have held for Outreach students who have transitioned to the main campus program.  Superintendent Jennings expressed her appreciation to Liz Ritchie for all that she does for the students who are blind and visually impaired in the State of New Mexico.
X. Other Items.

A. Air Transportation Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award the Air Transportation Services Contract for the 2004-2005 school year to Gallup Flying Service, for Route 3, at the rate of $663.00 per trip for a five passenger plane (67 @ $663.00 = $44,421.00) or $768.62 per trip for a seven passenger plane (67 @ $768.62 = $51,497.54).  On June 11, 2004, Request for Proposal (RFP) packets were mailed to fourteen air services providers throughout Arizona, Colorado, New Mexico, and Texas.  The RFP was also advertised in the Alamogordo and Albuquerque newspapers.  The close for receipt of proposals was Wednesday, June 30, 2004 at 2:00 p.m.  On closing the following proposals were received: Ed’s Flying Service, Alamogordo, NM, Gallup Flying Service, Gallup, NM, and Bear Aviation, El Paso, TX.  Retha Coburn, Carolyn Vick, and Margie Macias conducted an internal evaluation of the submitted proposals on Thursday, July 1, 2004.  
On Wednesday, July 7, 2004, a call was received from the State Aviation Services Bureau notifying us that the General Services Administration reconsidered their flying rates to $540.00 per hour.  Superintendent Jennings addressed the Board via electronic mail concerning the rate and informing them of the decision to continue with the State’s plane this school year at the revised rate.  A proposal from General Services Department is not necessary as it is a governing State agency exempted from Procurement Regulations.  
Brian Quintana asked if the General Services Department rate change is just for the school, or for all utilizing agencies.  Retha Coburn stated that the rate of $540.00 per hour is for all utilizing agencies.  President Baland stated that in the past the Board of Regents has utilized the state plane for transportation to Alamogordo for meetings.  He asked if the hourly rate was being charged from the time the plane leaves Santa Fe until the plane arrives back in Santa Fe, or just flying time.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she believes the hourly rate only applies to flying time.  President Baland stated that the one hour needed to fly from Albuquerque to Alamogordo, and the one hour needed to fly from Alamogordo back to Albuquerque costs the school $1080.00 based on the new rate.  He asked if that is worth the cost simply for the convenience of the Regents.  Katherine Ingold stated that she conducted a comparison a few years ago to determine if it was cheaper to utilize the state plane or commercial transportation. She stated that her evaluation also included the cost difference if Regents were to travel via automobile.  The automobile calculation included the cost for overnight stay due to the distance between Alamogordo and Albuquerque.  When you calculate in the cost of the overnight stay the cost between driving and taking the state plane was very similar.  If travel to and from the meeting site was accomplished on the same day it is more cost effective to drive than fly the state plane.  President Baland stated that this is a topic that needs to be discussed.  We need to be concerned about the public’s perception regarding the use of the state plane by members of the Board of Regents.  Superintendent Jennings stated that using commercial air transportation may be an alternative means of transportation for the Board of Regent meetings.  John Williams stated that Rio Grande Air has suspended service due to a lack of funding.  They are attempting to identify another funding source.  President Baland stated that he is not optimistic that Rio Grande Air will be returning to serve New Mexico.  President Baland restated that this topic needs to be discussed further.  Superintendent Jennings asked if the use of the state plane for Board of Regent travel could be addressed on a case by case basis.  She realizes that there are times when members of the Board may have to get back to their work site or home area as quickly as possible at the conclusion of school business.  President Baland expressed that he would have reservations about using the state plane simply because he needs to get back to work, to an appointment, or any urgent need that does not involve school business.  He stated that he is concerned that flying on the state plane is resulting in unnecessary extra cost to NMSVH.  The results of a cost comparison will show whether the use of the state plane is cost effective.  He asked Retha Coburn if she could do a new travel cost comparison, exploring other options of travel for the Board of Regents for school business, including driving between Alamogordo and Albuquerque.  When figuring the driving option make sure to include gas for the vehicle, meals, and overnight stays due to the distance.  Retha Coburn stated that this type of comparison was done a while back and the results showed that there was not much of a cost difference.  She stated that she is sure that a lot has changed and feels that it would be beneficial to run a comparison again.  President Baland stated that if the comparison shows no significant difference in cost then he does not feel there is an issue with utilizing the state plane for Regent travel for school business.  Retha Coburn stated that she will have the comparison data ready for the August 20, 2004 Board meeting.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions or concerns regarding the Air Transportation Services Contract recommendation.  There were no further questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold seconded by President Baland the Board moved to approve the recommendation to award the Air Transportation Services Contract for the 2004-2005 school year to Gallup Flying Service, for Route 3, at the rate of $663.00 per trip for a five passenger plane (67 @ $663.00 = $44,421.00) or $768.62 per trip for a seven passenger plane (67 @ $768.62 = $51,497.54). (carried unanimously)
B. Professional Services Contract, Part-Time Physical Therapist, Occupational Therapist, and Speech Language Pathologist for ECP.
Superintendent Jennings presented a recommendation to award professional services contracts for part-time Physical Therapy Services, Occupational Therapy Services, and Speech Language Therapy Services for NMSVH-ECP students in Albuquerque, to Educational Assessment Systems, Inc. (EASi) Albuquerque, NM (part-time Physical Therapy and Speech Language Therapy Services) at a cost of $60.00 per hour, and to Lori Bieri Lange (part-time Occupational Therapy Services) at a cost of $70.00 per hour.  All three contracts will be for a contract period of August 23, 2004 through May 16, 2005, less holiday weeks.  On June 3, 2004, Request for Proposal (RFP) packets were mailed for part-time Physical Therapy Services, Occupational Therapy Services, and Speech Language Services for the Early Childhood Program.  The RFP was also advertised in the Albuquerque Journal.  The close for receipt of proposals was Wednesday, June 16, 2004 at 2:00 p.m.  Linda Lyle, Retha Coburn and Margie Macias conducted an internal evaluation of the submitted proposals on Thursday, June 24, 2004.  The above recommendation is based on the evaluation criteria and rating factors.
Alicia McAninch asked if we offered contracts to these people following the May Board of Regent’s meeting.  Superintendent Jennings stated that this recommendation is in addition to staff contracts that have already been awarded.  She stated that we actually had two places in the budget to hire related services staff.  Unfortunately the pool of qualified candidates is very small and we will not be able to fill them through the hiring process.  Half of our related services providers will be NMSVH employees, and if approved by the Board, half will be contractors.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding this recommendation.  There were no questions or concerns.

UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to award professional services contracts for part-time Physical Therapy Services, Occupational Therapy Services, and Speech Language Therapy Services for NMSVH-ECP students in Albuquerque, to Educational Assessment Systems, Inc. (EASi) Albuquerque, NM (part-time Physical Therapy and Speech Language Therapy Services) at a cost of $60.00 per hour, and to Lori Bieri Lange (part-time Occupational Therapy Services) at a cost of $70.00 per hour.  All three contracts will be for a contract period of August 23, 2004 through May 16, 2005, less holiday weeks.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Concrete Sidewalk Replacement – Contract Award.

Superintendent Jennings presented a recommendation to award the Concrete Sidewalk Replacement Contract to Beto Construction from Deming, New Mexico at a total contract price of $17,400.00 (low bid).  On Sunday, June 20, 2004 an Invitation to Bid was advertised in the Las Cruces, Alamogordo, and Albuquerque newspapers for the Concrete Sidewalk Replacement project.  The project consists of removing and replacing fifty-eight (58) 6’ x 6’ x 4” sections of concrete sidewalk in various locations within the NMSVH main campus boundaries.  Compaction tests and some tree root removal will also be required.  A mandatory pre-bid walk-through was conducted on Monday, June 28, 2004.  Two interested bidders were present.  On Tuesday, July 6, 2004 two (2) sealed bids were received in response to the Invitation to Bid.  Staff present for the bid opening were Retha Coburn, Justin Burks, and Margie Macias.  No guests were present.
Superintendent Jennings explained that this contract is recommended as a result of a concern that was expressed following an event on the main campus.  During that event an individual tripped over a section of the sidewalk that was uneven.  Following this incident an inspection of the campus was conducted and it was determined that there were numerous sections of the sidewalk that need immediate attention.  Justin Burks explained that the Maintenance Department has a large number of projects that are currently in progress.  Given the amount of work currently being conducted it would be more efficient to contract out the sidewalk repair/replacement.  Brian Quintana asked if the sidewalk sections are cracked.  Superintendent Jennings explained that some sections are cracked, and others are uneven due to tree roots under the sidewalk and compaction (settling).  James Miyagishima asked if the work will be warranted by Beto Construction.  Justin Burks stated that the work should have a one year warranty.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we are planning to use our building renewal and replacement funds for this project.  The amount for building renewal and replacement is a little over $11,000.00.  The remaining cost will come from the $400,000.00 that has been set aside for capital outlay.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to award the Concrete Sidewalk Replacement Contract to Beto Construction from Deming, New Mexico at a total contract price of $17,400.00 (low bid).  (carried unanimously)

D.
ECP Expansion/Relocation Update.
Retha Coburn explained that during the May 2004 Board of Regents meeting, the Regents set a budget amount for the purchase of a modular classroom and lease of parking space for the ECP.  The approved budget amounts were $110,000.00 for the purchase of the modular classroom, $50,000.00 for utility connections, and $50,000.00 for a six (6) year lease on the parking lot behind the present ECP location.  She stated that Superintendent Jennings and herself presented the request for expenditure to the Commission on Higher Education (CHE).  This request to CHE also served to gain their approval for an increase in the total square footage at NMSVH, which is necessary due to the addition of the modular classroom.  The CHE approved our request as presented.
On May 17, 2004 Request for Proposal (RFP) documents were mailed to twelve (12) building manufacturers throughout Arizona, Kansas, New Mexico and Texas for solicitation of a newly manufactured 40’ x 60’ modular classroom.  The RFP announcement was also advertised in the local newspaper and Albuquerque Journal.  The close for receipt of proposals was Tuesday, June 15, 2004 at 2:00 p.m.  Prior to closing, three (3) proposals were received.  Three proposals were received after the 2:00 p.m. deadline and were therefore rejected and immediately returned to the delivery carriers.  Retha Coburn and Margie Macias conducted an internal evaluation of the proposals received prior to the 2:00 p.m. deadline.  All three proposals were evaluated based on the conditions and criteria factors identified in the Request for Proposal.  These criteria factors included; product warranty, product cost, after purchase service, product delivery schedule, and product design and features.  Based on the evaluation criteria and the past working relationship the purchase contract will be awarded to Comark Building Systems in the amount of $108,382.00 pending further approval from the Department of Finance and Administration (DFA).  If approved by DFA this purchase will be $1,618.00 less than the amount approved by the Board in May 2004.
Retha Coburn stated that the modular classroom should be delivered to the ECP site sometime in early September 2004.  Unfortunately this means that the ECP will need to begin school without the additional classroom space, but delivery and setup will be accomplished very shortly thereafter.  Katherine Ingold asked if Comark Building Systems has an office in the State of New Mexico.  She stated that if they do we will have to add 5% to the contracted price.  Retha Coburn stated that Comark Building Systems does not have an office in state so the 5% will not apply.  
E. 2004-2005 Certified Pay Schedule.

Veronica Gallegos stated that with the 3-tier licensure system going into effect July 1, 2004 administration developed the presented certified pay schedule for the 2004-2005 fiscal year.  This is recommended to compensate certified staff as they move through the 3-tier licensure system.  Last year we allowed our entry level certified staff to receive the minimum salary of $30,000.00.  This was the beginning of the 3-tier system.  This year all of our Level II certified staff would see an increase in minimum salary to $35,000.00.  What we would like to do is move away from the previous certified pay schedule where we had levels that were based on credentials (i.e. BA, BA+15, MA, etc.) and into the 3-Tier Licensure Salary Schedule as presented.  Veronica Gallegos stated that the salary impact that we would see for teachers this year would be approximately $12,000.00 total, and would effect approximately 5 teachers.  The largest impact will be during the 2005-2006 school year where they would move from a minimum of $35,000.00 to a minimum of $40,000.00 for Level II certified staff.  This may result in a budget increase for salaries of approximately $51,000.00.  This increase may change as there are a lot of factors that come into play.  It is difficult to determine an exact increase for 2005-2006 because of unknown factors at this time.  Veronica Gallegos stated that the 3-Tier Licensure Pay Schedule is what is being recommended by the State of New Mexico Public Education Department (PED).  President Baland asked how many certified staff are currently Level III and receiving the minimum salary of $35,000.00.  Veronica Gallegos stated that all of our Level III certified staff exceed the minimum of $35,000.00.  President Baland stated that given that information he assumes the immediate budgetary impact of this request is minimal.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the proposed Level II scale is what will have the impact on the budget.  Veronica Gallegos provided the Board with a copy of a spreadsheet that reflects the estimated impact of this proposal.  Impact for fiscal year 2004-2005 is estimated at $12,057.00, fiscal year 2005-2006 is estimated at $51,881.00, 2006-2007 is estimated at $15,000.00, and 2007-2008 is estimated at $15,000.00.  You can see that the largest impact will be in 2005-2006.  The largest determining factor when estimating the impact will be whether staff progress from Level II Licensure to Level III Licensure, and when they progress.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the PED did not mandate that Level 3 go to $40,000.00 in 2005-2006.  Administration made the decision to go to $40,000.00 in 2005-2006 in order to ease us into the $45,000.00 mandated level for 2006-2007.  She stated that she thinks there will be little impact in 2006-2007 because most of our Level III certified staff are beyond the $45,000.00 range.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the largest impact of this recommendation is the removal of the education levels from the certified pay schedule.  These are being removed because the 3-Tier Licensure system requires education levels in order to advance between the tiers.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding this recommendation.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the 2004-2005 3-Tier Licensure Certified Pay Schedule as presented.  (carried unanimously)

F. Revision to 2004-2005 School Year Calendar.

Veronica Gallegos stated that this is presented to the Board for approval due to changes in our Spring Break schedule.  The previously presented and approved calendar reflected Spring Break as April 4, 2005 through April 8, 2005, which coincided with the Alamogordo Public Schools.  Alamogordo Public Schools has since changed their schedule for Spring Break which requires us to change ours.  Spring Break is now scheduled for March 28, 2004 through April 1, 2005.  President Baland asked if that is the only change that has been made to our school calendar.  Veronica Gallegos stated that a couple of student travel dates have also been changed.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the revised 2004-2005 School Year Calendar.  There were no questions or comments.

UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the revisions to the 2004-2005 School Year Calendar as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G. 2004-2005 ECP School Year Calendar.
Veronica Gallegos presented the 2004-2005 ECP School Year Calendar for approval.  The ECP School Year Calendar is in line with the Albuquerque Public Schools 2004-2005 School Year Calendar.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to approve the 2004-2005 ECP School Year Calendar as presented.  (carried unanimously)

H. IDEA Manual of Procedures.

Superintendent Jennings presented the IDEA Manual of Procedures for the Board’s adoption.  The New Mexico Public Education Department (PED) is requiring all agencies who receive IDEA funding for the 2004-2005 school year to review and adopt this document.  The document is based on Title 34, part 300 of the Code of Federal Regulations (34 CFR Sec. 300.1 through 300.756), a federal statute that has been adopted by the State of New Mexico.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to adopt the IDEA Manual of Procedures as presented.  (carried unanimously).

I. Facility Usage & Liability Concerns.

Superintendent Jennings stated that we have two activities that have been held on campus for a number of years.  We have an aerobics class that meets on a regular basis in the gymnasium and involves staff, retired staff, and members of the community.  We also have a senior swim class that meets in our swimming pool on a regular basis and involves members of the community.  NMSVH provides a lifeguard for the senior swim.  As stated earlier these activities have been scheduled on our campus for a very long.  We were recently reviewing NMSVH Policy 646, Use of NMSVH Facilities & Services.  That policy requires that all organizations using the facilities and grounds will be required to provide proof of liability insurance covering both spectators and participants.  Proof of liability insurance must indicate a minimum coverage of $1 million for liability and personal injury.  There is concern that the aerobics class and senior swim have not been required to provide proof of liability insurance as outlined in NMSVH Policy 646.  Both activities are high risk activities as they both require physical exertion.  It has been the practice of NMSVH to allow a wide variety of individuals and organizations to hold their activities on our campus and in our facilities.  NMSVH Policy 646 does allow the Superintendent to have discretion when applying facility use fees, however it does not allow discretion with the requirement for liability insurance.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she called legal counsel to determine what could be done to accommodate these activities while at the same time protecting NMSVH.  Legal counsel did not have any input to offer on this matter as they feel that it is an insurance issue and should be addressed to NM Risk Management.  NM Risk Management has communicated to us that they would cover these activities if we were negligent.  They encouraged us to require the personal liability insurance protection that is addressed in NMSVH Policy 646.  NM Risk Management indicated that if a death occurred as result of these activities, or while participants were on campus for these activities, and we did not have the personal liability insurance protection, it would result in larger settlement by NM Risk Management which would in turn increase our annual expenditure for insurance through NM Risk Management.  Superintendent Jennings stated that NM Risk Management recommended that we look at these activities to determine what the loss experience has been.  This would assist us in determining if we wish to allow the activities to continue without personal liability insurance.  Superintendent Jennings stated that her concern is if we allow these two activities to continue without the proof of personal liability insurance then we could possibly have other groups say that we are practicing a double standard by requiring them to provide the proof of insurance.  She stated that she feels the Board needs to discuss whether exceptions to the proof of insurance requirement should be made.  In addition, NM Risk Management feels that it would be the best interest of NMSVH to require the proof of personal liability insurance.  This is a factor that needs to be considered by the Board.  President Baland asked what the personal liability insurance costs groups that want to use our facilities.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she does not know what the costs are for this insurance.  She stated that she thinks it would vary depending on the type of activity and number of participants.  She stated that she does know that to use facilities such as our gazebo or our gym for one day it has cost groups approximately $350.00 dollars.  President Baland stated that NM Risk Management should have actuarial tables for different activities.  Retha Coburn stated that NM Risk Management would not have that type of table as they would not be the insuring agency.  Groups wishing to use our facilities would need to contact a private insurance provider.  President Baland stated that he understands that NM Risk Management is saying that we are at risk because we are not requiring these two groups to provide personal liability insurance.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that is correct.  Justin Burks stated that to clarify, we are more at risk by not requiring the insurance.  NM Risk Management will cover the school regardless of who was at fault.  If groups using our facilities have personal liability insurance, and someone gets hurt, through no negligence on our part, the issuer of the personal liability insurance policy would settle any claims as the primary.  Without the personal liability insurance NM Risk Management would pay regardless of who was at fault.  This will result in a significant increase in our annual insurance premiums.  President Baland stated that he understand that the question before the Board is whether we should be allowing the senior swim or aerobics class to continue without the required personal liability insurance as outlined in NMSVH Policy 646.  President Baland asked if the aerobic and swim groups can pay the school for insurance.  Superintendent Jennings stated that each group would have to independently get their own insurance.  It would not be possible for them to pay the school for a policy.  Alicia McAninch asked, if a person attending the class signs a disclaimer, would that release NMSVH from liability.  President Baland stated that he has always understood that liability releases and disclaimers can be torn apart by attorneys.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that question has been asked to NM Risk Management and they have indicated that it would not provide adequate protection.  Alicia McAninch asked if the insurance requirements also apply to the public that walk our sidewalks for exercise.  President Baland stated that it is his understanding the personal liability insurance applies to organized activities.  People coming on campus and walking on our sidewalks probably would not qualify as an organized activity.  That is really a question that would have to be answered by legal counsel.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels there is a clear difference between groups using our facilities for organized activities and individuals walking on our sidewalks.  She will pose the question to legal counsel if that is the desire of the Board.  Katherine Ingold stated that we do need to be concerned about appearances.  If we are not being consistent with our requirements then we open ourselves up to accusations of favoritism or discrimination.  President Baland stated that as a business decision if there are groups that are using the campus, and the school is at risk, and NM Risk Management requires personal liability insurance, then the groups need to provide the proof of personal liability insurance.  He understands that NM Risk Management would cover us, but if something should happen, and the group does not have personal liability insurance, our insurance premiums would go through the roof.  Justin Burks stated that NM Risk Management does not require the personal liability insurance, but they do encourage it.  President Baland asked how much injury our goodwill in the community would sustain if we required all groups to provide proof of personal liability insurance.  Katherine Ingold stated that she does not feel that the negative repercussions would be any greater than when we had to tighten up on what the gazebo area was used for.  A decision had to be made at that time to enforce the fee structure for facility use.  We had people who were upset that they could not use the area for free.  But we had to enforce the policy and ensure that everyone was being charged.  This is a dilemma that has been faced before.  She stated that to avoid any criticism and problems any group that wants to use our facility should be required to provide proof of personal liability insurance.  President Baland asked if this is a matter that requires a Board vote at this time.  Would we have to rewrite our policy?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the policy would probably need to be rewritten if it is the decision of the Board to make exceptions to the requirement to provide proof of personal liability insurance.  The current policy states that all organizations using the facilities and grounds will be required to provide the proof of personal liability insurance.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that our risk for loss for the senior swim and aerobics is relatively low.  History has proven that there is a low risk loss.  However we need to be careful not to have a double standard as it relates to the personal liability insurance.  President Baland stated that after this discussion he must say that he is not comfortable with anyone using the facilities and grounds without having personal liability insurance.  Even with the probability of a negative outcome being low, it can still happen.  Discussion continued on the possible cost of personal liability insurance to groups using our facilities and grounds.  President Baland stated that he feels that the groups that use our facilities must make the decision to provide the proof of personal liability insurance, or not use our facilities.  Katherine Ingold asked if the aerobics class pays a facility use fee every time they hold a class.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the aerobics class does not pay a facility use fee.  NMSVH Policy 646 does give the Superintendent discretion to waive facility use fees if NMSVH and the requesting organization agree on a reciprocal usage of facilities.  Since the class was conducted by an NMSVH staff member, and some NMSVH staff members took the class, a reciprocal use agreement was reached.  The policy does not allow discretion regarding the personal liability insurance.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if is the desire of the Board she can draft letters to the aerobics class and senior swim class informing them of the personal liability insurance requirement.  She will then send the letters to legal counsel for review prior to mailing.  President Baland stated that he feels that that would be prudent.  We need to require that all groups are insured.  He does not want to be a member of this Board of Regents and have to deal with a personal injury lawsuit.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she will also ask NM Risk Management about the liability concerns for members of the public walking on our campus.  Katherine Ingold questioned paragraph 2 of NMSVH Policy 646 where it states “Fees may be waived if NMSVH and the requesting organization agree on a reciprocal usage of facilities.”  She stated that that is very broad.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she can work on that paragraph to provide clearer language.  President Baland stated that technically we have two groups in violation of school policy.  NMSVH Policy 646 clearly states that proof of personal liability insurance is required prior to use of the facility.  
XI. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions or comments.
C.
Vehicle Mileage Report.

There were no questions or comments.

D.
Capital Projects Update.

There were no questions or comments.
E.
Project Tasking.

There were no questions or comments.
F. Student Trust Checklist – May & June 2004

There were no questions or comments.

G. General Fund Checklist – May & June 2004

There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 11:37 a.m., Friday, July 9, 2004
(Approved August 20, 2004)

(Approved August 20, 2004)
​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

David G. Baland, President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary
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